
March 11, 2025

Mr. Charles Ezell
Acting Director
U.S. Office of Personnel Management
1900 E St, NW
Washington, DC 20415

Dear Mr. Ezell:

We write to request information regarding the recent firings, layoffs, and resignations of federal 
employees in Colorado. Our state is home to 57,000 federal employees who are critical to 
managing and protecting Colorado’s public lands, ensuring veterans receive their benefits, 
helping entrepreneurs start businesses, delivering our mail, forecasting weather, conducting 
research, and more.1 We are deeply concerned about the Trump Administration and Elon Musk’s
efforts to indiscriminately cut the workforce in our state. The consequences of mass firings of 
our federal employees will undermine the mission and services provided by each agency serving 
our state, harm the economy, and threaten our Colorado way of life. 

In Colorado, we have a year-round wildfire season, and our Wildland Firefighters and other 
essential U.S. Forest Service employees are our frontline defense and stewards of our public 
lands. Layoffs of U.S. Forest Service employees threaten life-saving wildfire mitigation efforts, 
undercut our wildfire prevention and recovery efforts, and impede our robust outdoor recreation 
industry. 

Colorado is also home to more than 928,000 people over the age of 65—a number that is 
expected to grow to 1.2 million by 2030.2 Reductions in the number of Social Security 
Administration employees in our state could result in delays in processing the Social Security 
payments that seniors rely on. Additionally, as tax season is underway, IRS layoffs could delay 
hardworking Coloradans from getting their federal tax returns. These are just a few examples of 
how sweeping Reductions in Force (RIF) and other actions to arbitrarily cut the federal 
workforce will hurt the constituents we serve.

Therefore, we request the Office of Personnel Management (OPM) share information about how,
and to what extent, the Trump Administration's actions are impacting our state. Specifically, 
please respond to the following questions:

1 Colorado Department of Labor and Employment, “Polis Administration Ready to Help Federal Workers Impacts 
by Nationwide Layoffs, 2025.”
2 Colorado Department of Local Affairs, “Annual Population Summary: State Demography Office 2030 Population 
Summary, 2023.” 



1. How many probationary federal employees in Colorado have been fired since January 20,
2025? Please share a complete list by agency, county, congressional district, GS level, 
veterans status, disability status, and average length of service. 

2. How many non-probationary federal employees in Colorado have been fired since 
January 20, 2025? Please share a complete list by agency, county, congressional district, 
GS level, veterans status, disability status, and average length of service. 

3. How many federal employees in Colorado have accepted the “Department of 
Government Efficiency” (DOGE) “deferred resignation” offer? Please include the 
following information:

a. A complete list by agency, county, congressional district, GS level, veterans 
status, disability status, and average length of service. 

b. A copy of the final contract signed by all employees who accepted the “deferred 
resignation” offer to better understand their benefits and rights.

4. How will federal workforce downsizing affect the management of federal lands in 
Colorado?

5. To what extent are the firings of civilian Department of Defense employees impacting 
operations or military readiness at Peterson Air Force Base, Buckley Space Force Base, 
Schriever Space Force Base, United States Air Force Academy, United States Northern 
Command, the North American Aerospace Defense Command, United States Space 
Command and Fort Carson? In your response, please include a list of DOD employees 
who have been fired or accepted a deferred resignation offer and include the following 
information:

a. A complete list by military base, congressional district, GS level, veterans status, 
disability status, and average length of service. 

b. A copy of the final contract signed by all employees who accepted the “deferred 
resignation” offer to better understand their benefits and rights.

6. How does OPM plan to work with agencies to ensure that the reductions in force do not 
result in delays or disruptions to the programs and benefits that constituents rely on? For 
example, is OPM working with the Social Security Administration to ensure that 
reductions in force do not result in delays or disruptions to individuals receiving their 
social security checks?

7. What types of worker and employer data are being harvested or reviewed by DOGE? 
Additionally, what measures are OPM and DOGE taking to ensure that worker and 
employer data are secure? Please provide all documents and communications referring or 



related to each federal employee fired on orders, advice, or recommendation of Elon 
Musk, or any individual considered to be a member of DOGE. 

We look forward to your prompt and thorough response. 

Sincerely,

Brittany Pettersen
Member of Congress

Michael F. Bennet
United States Senator

John Hickenlooper
United States Senator

Diana DeGette
Member of Congress

Joe Neguse
Member of Congress

Jason Crow
Member of Congress


